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Dates to Remember 

11/10/2023 All Offices Closed for Veterans Day 
11/15/2023 Acreage Reporting Deadline for Fall Seeded Grains 

11/17/2023 Deadline for Emergency Conservation Program (ECP) Sign-
Up  

11/20/2023 
Deadline for Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 
(NAP) Sign-Up for Perennial Crops: Apples, Peaches, Grapes, 
blueberries, asparagus, etc. 

11/23/2023 All Offices Closed for Thanksgiving 

12/08/2023 Deadline for Emergency Forest Restoration Program 
(EFRP) Sign-Up  

12/25/2023 All Offices Closed for Christmas 

12/31/2023 Deadline for Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 
(NAP) Sign-Up for Maple Sap and Honey 
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Note from the State Executive Director 
Frost has finally arrived in Addison County, where I live, coupled with a light 
dusting of snow. The first indications of the coming winter. After a 
tumultuous growing season I hope that you are all heading into winter in a 
fairly good position to cope with the challenges presented by confined 
animals or fields with nothing growing on them. 

Now, and over the next few months, is a good time to be planning. How did 
the 2023 growing season turn out? Was it terrible? Were there some bright 
spots? What do I need to do differently to increase my farm’s resilience to 
potential bad weather? What assistance is out there that I can learn about 
and possibly use on my farm to make the business of farming more productive and better able 
to survive both economic and weather challenges? There are many more questions but there 
are also a lot of resources that you can access to help answer some of them. Whether it is the 
Farm Service Agency, UVM Extension, NOFA, your fellow farmers, or through your farmer 
groups like the three farmer watershed groups, the Vermont Dairy Producers Alliance and 
Farm Bureau, to name a few. Even just a conversation with your neighbor in the barn can 
help. I always, and still do, enjoy visiting farms, there is always something to learn, even if it’s 
how that “wouldn’t work for me”. 

With the steady increase in adverse weather events, particularly rain, it is very much in your 
best interests as a producer to find out which of the programs works best for you. The FSA 
staff in the County Service Centers are ready to assist you with the information you need to 
make an informed decision.  

 

Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance 
Program Right for You? 
Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect themselves from disasters and 
unforeseen events, but not all crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management 
Agency. The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program 
(NAP) provides producers another option to obtain coverage against disaster for these crops. 
NAP provides financial assistance to producers of non-insurable crops impacted by natural 
disasters that result in lower yields, crop losses, or prevents crop planting. 

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is not 
available are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically for 
food, fiber, livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or value loss crops such as 
aquaculture, Christmas trees, ornamental nursery, and others. Contact your local FSA office 
to see which crops are eligible in your state and county. 



Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or 
hurricanes, earthquake and flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage 
period, before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For 
guidance on causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office. 

Interested producers apply for NAP coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for 
Coverage,” and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records are 
maintained. These must be filed by the application closing date, which varies by crop. Contact 
your local FSA office to verify application closing dates and ensure coverage for eligible NAP 
crops. 

At the time of application, each producer acknowledges they have received the NAP Basic 
Provisions, which describes NAP requirements for coverage. NAP participants must report 
crop acreage shortly after planting and provide verifiable or reliable crop production records 
when required by FSA. 

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops and 
number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per 
crop or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a 
producer with farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply when producers 
elect higher levels of coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per person or legal 
entity. 

A producer’s certification on Form CCC-860 Socially Disadvantaged, Limited Resource, 
Beginning and Veteran Farmer or Rancher Certification may serve as an application for basic 
NAP coverage for all eligible crops beginning with crop year 2022. These producers will have 
all NAP-related service fees for basic coverage waived, in addition to a 50 percent premium 
reduction if higher levels of coverage are elected. 

For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with 
NAP, we recommend you contact your local USDA service center. 

 

Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, 
and Farm-Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
ELAP provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised fish 
producers who have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such as 
blizzards and wildfires, not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs. 

Eligible losses include: 

• Livestock - grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage Disaster Program 
(LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due to an eligible 
adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water and feed because of an 
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eligible drought and additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for 
cattle tick fever. 

• Honeybee - loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event, cost of 
additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible adverse weather 
condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible weather event 
or loss condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse weather. 

• Farm-Raised Fish - death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or loss of 
purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 

If you’ve suffered eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses during calendar year 
2023, you must file: 

• A notice of loss and an application for payment by Jan. 30, 2024 

 

Before You Break Out New Ground, Ensure Your 
Farm Meets Conservation Compliance 

The term “sodbusting” is used to identify the conversion of land 
from native vegetation to commodity crop production after 
December 23, 1985. As part of the conservation provisions of 
the Food Security Act of 1985, if you’re proposing to produce 
agricultural commodities (crops that require annual tillage 
including one pass planting operations and sugar cane) on land 
that has been determined highly erodible and that has no crop 
history prior to December 23, 1985, that land must be farmed in 
accordance with a conservation plan or system that ensures no 

substantial increase in soil erosion. 

Eligibility for many USDA programs requires compliance with a conservation plan or system 
on highly erodible land (HEL) used for the production of agricultural commodities. This 
includes Farm Service Agency (FSA) loan, disaster assistance, safety net, price support, and 
conservation programs; Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) conservation 
programs; and Risk Management Agency (RMA) Federal crop insurance. 

Before you clear or prepare areas not presently under production for crops that require annual 
tillage, you are required to file Form AD-1026 “Highly Erodible Land Conservation and 
Wetland Conservation Certification,” with FSA indicating the area to be brought into 
production. The notification will be referred to NRCS to determine if the field is considered 
highly erodible land. If the field is considered HEL, you are required to implement a 
conservation plan or system that limits the erosion to the tolerable soil loss (T) for the 
predominant HEL soil on those fields. 

In addition, prior to removing trees or conducting any other land manipulations that may affect 
wetlands, remember to update form AD-1026, to ensure you remain in compliance with the 
wetland conservation provisions. 



Prior to purchasing or renting new cropland acres, it is recommended that you check with your 
local USDA Service Center to ensure your activities will be in compliance with the highly 
erodible land and wetland conservation provisions. 

For additional information on highly erodible land conservation and wetland conservation 
compliance, contact your local USDA Service Center. 

 

USDA To Provide Additional Financial Assistance 
to Qualifying Guaranteed Farm Loan Borrowers 
Facing Financial Risk 
The USDA announced it will begin providing additional, automatic financial assistance for 
qualifying guaranteed Farm Loan Programs (FLP) borrowers who are facing financial risk. The 
announcement is part of the $3.1 billion to help certain distressed farm loan borrowers that 
was provided through Section 22006 of the Inflation Reduction Act. 

Since the Inflation Reduction Act was signed into law by President Biden in August 2022, 
USDA has provided approximately $1.15 billion in assistance to more than 20,000 distressed 
borrowers as a part of an ongoing effort to keep borrowers farming, remove obstacles that 
currently prevent many borrowers from returning to their land, and improve the way that USDA 
approaches borrowing and loan servicing in the long-term. The financial assistance 
announced today will provide qualifying distressed guaranteed loan borrowers with financial 
assistance similar to what was already provided to distressed direct loan borrowers. Based on 
current analysis, the financial assistance announced today will assist an estimated 
approximately 3,500 eligible borrowers, subject to change as payments are finalized. An FLP 
guaranteed loan borrower is distressed if they qualify under one of the options below. FLP 
guaranteed borrowers who qualify under multiple options will receive a payment based on the 
option that provides the greatest payment amount: 

Payment of any outstanding delinquency on all qualifying FLP guaranteed loans as of Oct. 18, 
2022. This includes any guaranteed loan borrowers who did not receive an automatic 
payment in 2022 on that loan because they were not yet 60 days delinquent as of Sept. 30, 
2022, as well as guaranteed borrowers that became delinquent on a qualifying FLP 
guaranteed loan between September 30, 2022, and Oct.18, 2022. 

Payment on a qualifying FLP guaranteed loan for which a guaranteed loan borrower received 
a loan restructure, which modified the guaranteed loan maturity date, between March 1, 2020, 
and Aug. 11, 2023. The payment amount will be the lesser of the post-restructure annual 
installment or the amount required to pay the loan in full. The guaranteed loan must not have 
been paid in full prior to Aug. 11, 2023. 

Payments on certain deferred amounts on qualifying FLP guaranteed loans, not to exceed 
$100,000, for guaranteed borrowers who received a deferral or another type of payment 
extension, for at least 45 days, between March 1, 2020, and Sept. 30, 2022, from their 
guaranteed lender on that qualifying guaranteed loan in response to COVID-19, disasters, or 
other revenue shortfalls. The Inflation Reduction Act payment amount will be the lesser of the 
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most recent deferral or extension amount on the qualifying FLP guaranteed loan, or the 
amount required to pay that loan in full. The guaranteed loan must not have been paid in full 
prior to Aug. 11, 2023. 

This assistance is only available for FLP guaranteed loan borrowers who did not or will not 
receive an initial payment on the same FLP guaranteed loan under Inflation Reduction Act 
assistance announced in October 2022. Distressed guaranteed borrowers qualifying for this 
assistance will receive a United States Department of the Treasury check that is jointly 
payable to the borrower and the lender. These borrowers will also receive a letter from FSA 
informing them of Inflation Reduction Act assistance they will receive as well as instructions to 
make an appointment with their lender to process the payment and apply it to their qualifying 
guaranteed loan accounts. Guaranteed lenders will receive an email in the coming days 
informing them of this assistance and any next steps. Lenders will also receive letters 
informing them which borrowers will receive assistance and the amount of 

assistance they will receive. Any distressed guaranteed borrowers who qualify for these forms 
of assistance and are currently in bankruptcy will be addressed using the same case-by-case 
review process announced in October 2022 for complex cases. FSA will also provide relief to 
qualifying FLP guaranteed loan borrowers determined to be distressed borrowers based on 
liability for remaining federal debt subject to debt collection and garnishment after the 
liquidation of their guaranteed loan account as of July 31, 2023. This will allow some 
borrowers to potentially return to farming. Guaranteed borrowers who qualify for this 
assistance will have their federal debt paid automatically by FSA and will receive a letter 
informing them of the payment made on their federal debt. All letters to qualifying guaranteed 
loan borrowers will contain instructions for opting out of assistance if a borrower chooses to do 
so. 

Important Tax Information 

Similar to other USDA Inflation Reduction Act assistance, payments provided to borrowers 
and payments to be applied to FSA farm loan accounts will be reported to the Internal 
Revenue Service (IRS). Borrowers receiving this assistance will receive a 1099 form from 
FSA. Please note that payments over $600 are subject to Federal and State Income Taxes 
and will be reflected on your annual 1099 form. Borrowers are encouraged to consult a tax 
professional with all tax-related questions regarding any Inflation Reduction Act assistance 
received. USDA also has tax-related resources at farmers.gov/taxes. 

Individual Requests for Farmers Seeking Assistance 

In addition to the automatic payments announced today for distressed guaranteed loan 
borrowers, FSA continues to accept and review individual distressed borrower assistance 
requests from direct loan borrowers who missed a recent installment or are unable to make 
their next scheduled installment on a qualifying direct FLP loan. All FSA direct borrowers 
should have received a letter detailing the eligibility criteria and process for seeking this type of 
assistance, which is available even before they become delinquent. As the letter details, 
borrowers who are within two months of their next installment may seek a cash flow analysis 
from FSA using a recent balance sheet and operating plan to determine their eligibility. 

FSA direct borrowers also received a letter detailing an opportunity to receive assistance if 
they took certain extraordinary measures to avoid delinquency on their qualifying direct FLP 



loans, such as taking on or refinancing more debt, selling property, or cashing out retirement 
or college savings accounts. 

Borrowers can submit requests for extraordinary measures or cash flow-based assistance in 
person at their local FSA office or by sending in a direct request using the farmers.gov 22006 
assistance request portals at farmers.gov/loans/inflation-reduction-investments/assistance. All 
requests for assistance must be received by Dec. 31, 2023. 

 

Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) recently made several policy updates for acreage 
reporting for cover crops, revising intended use, late-filed provisions, grazing allotments as 
well as updated the definitions of “idle” and “fallow.” 

Reporting Cover Crops: 

Cover crop types can be chosen from the following four categories: 

• Cereals and other grasses 
• Legumes 
• Brassicas and other broadleaves 
• Mixtures 

If the cover crop is harvested for any use other than forage or grazing and is not terminated 
according to policy guidelines, then that crop will no longer be considered a cover crop and 
the acreage report must be revised to reflect the actual crop. 

Permitted Revision of Intended use After Acreage Reporting Date: 

New operators or owners who pick up a farm after the acreage reporting deadline has passed 
and the crop has already been reported on the farm, have 30 calendar days from the date 
when the new operator or owner acquired the lease on land, control of the land or ownership 
and new producer crop share interest in the previously reported crop acreage. Under this 
policy, appropriate documentation must be provided to the County Committee’s satisfaction to 
determine that a legitimate operator or ownership and producer crop share interest change 
occurred to permit the revision. 

Acreage Reports: 

In order to maintain program eligibility and benefits, you must timely file acreage reports. 
Failure to file an acreage report by the crop acreage reporting deadline may result in 
ineligibility for future program benefits. FSA will not accept acreage reports provided more 
than a year after the acreage reporting deadline. 

Reporting Grazing Allotments: 
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FSA offices can now accept acreage reports for grazing allotments. You will use form “FSA-
578” to report grazing allotments as animal unit months (AUMs) using the “Reporting Unit” 
field. Your local FSA office will need the grazing period start and end date and the percent of 
public land. 

Definitions of Terms: 

FSA defines “idle” as cropland or a balance of cropland within a Common Land Unit (CLU) 
(field/subfield) which is not planted or considered not planted and does not meet the definition 
of fallow or skip row. 

Fallow is considered unplanted cropland acres which are part of a crop/fallow rotation where 
cultivated land that is normally planted is purposely kept out of production during a regular 
growing season. 

For more information, contact your local USDA Service Center. 

 

Vermont Farm Service Agency 
356 Mountain View Drive, Suite 104 

Colchester, VT 05446 

John Roberts, State Executive Director 
john.roberts2@usda.gov 

Phone: 802-658-2803 
Fax: 855-794-3676 

Addison County Office 

Avery Williams, County Executive Director 
802-771-3027 
avery.williams@usda.gov  

Mari Quesnel, Farm Loan Manager  
802-771-3039 
mari.quesnel@usda.gov 

Franklin/Grand Isle County Office 

Luc Dupuis, Acting County Executive Dir 
802-528-4161 
luc.dupuis@usda.gov 

Ryan Howrigan, District Director 
802-528-4160 
ryan.howrigan@usda.gov 

Caledonia/Essex County Office 

Patricia Matte, County Executive Director 
802-424-3146 
patricia.matte@usda.gov 

Rutland/Bennington County Office 

Patricia Matte, Acting County Executive Dir 
802-775-8034 
patricia.matte@usda.gov 

Chittenden/Washington County Office Windsor/Orange County Offices 
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Lawrence Parker, County Executive Director 
802-497-5511 
lawrence.parker@usda.gov 

Courtney LeCuyer, County Executive 
Director 
802-369-3170 
courtney.lecuyer@usda.gov 

Lamoille/Orleans County Offices 

Heather Thomas, Executive Director 
Orleans: 802-624-7016 
Lamoille: 802-521-3002 (Tues.) 
heather.thomas2@usda.gov 

Angela Goodridge, Farm Loan Manager 
802-624-7003 
angela.goodridge@usda.gov 

Windham County Office 

Courtney LeCuyer, County Executive 
Director 
802-369-3170 
courtney.lecuyer@usda.gov 
 

  

 

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of 
discrimination, write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of 
Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-
9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 
(Relay voice users). 
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